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President’s message

The principal concern for AFFHO over the past 
three months has been the proposed closure of the 
National Archives of Australia branch offices in 
Adelaide, Darwin and Hobart. This had particular 
concern to me living in Adelaide.  

AFFHO sought to reverse the situation using a 
number of strategies.  Firstly we circulated the 
petition which had been prepared by Ann Picot 
of the University of Sydney Archives.  This was 
circulated as an attachment to Newsflash.  Unfor-
tunately by the time the petition got out, most 
societies were closing down for Christmas/New 
Year. However, societies did their best in making 
the petition available in their library and at the few 
meetings that were held at this time of the year.  
Petitions had to be returned by the 22nd January.  
In all less than 7000 signatures were gathered, and 
this includes signatures from the broader historical 
community and not just those interested in family 
history.  Unfortunately this number of petitioners 
was going to have little impact on the Federal Gov-
ernment, when translated nationally into possible 
votes at an election.

We also encouraged individuals and societies to 
write to their local Member of the House of Rep-
resentatives and State Senator and I know that 
many did so. AFFHO also wrote a letter expressing 
concern to the Minister concerned, Special Minis-
ter of State and Cabinet Secretary, Joe Ludwig of 
Queensland, with copies to the Prime Minister and 
the Director General of National Archives.  To date 
we have not had an acknowledgement to our letter, 
let alone a reply.

The third approach has been in joining forces with 
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other organisations in lobbying the Government.  
On the 20th January the Federal Cabinet held a 
Community Cabinet Meeting in Adelaide.  Mem-
bers of the public were able to seek a ten minute 
meeting with Ministers.  AFFHO joined forces with 
the Friends of SA Archives and the History Council 
of SA in supporting the Honourable John Bannon, 
President of the History Council, who had gained 
a meeting with Senator Joe Ludwig.  He received a 
poor reception from the Minister who simply reiter-
ated his reasons for closing the three branch offices, 
low visitor numbers and costs.  The other three who 
waited on the Minister received a similar reception.

However, the combined approaches by all con-
cerned led to a change of heart by the Government.  
Coincidentally, or perhaps not, National Archives 
organised a ‘Shake Your Family Tree’ open day on 
23 February and the Government decided to issue 
a press release on that day, reversing the decision.  
The Press Release left many questions unanswered, 
but the Ministerial Statement in Parliament fills 
in some of the details.  Most of this speech will 
be found elsewhere in Newsflash as its content is 

important for family history and access to National 
Archives.

The major issue in the Ministerial Statement are the 
visitor statistics provided by the Minister support-
ing his proposal to close these three branch offices.  
I know that in 2001 the former Liberal Govern-
ment re-located 90% of the records then located at 
the Adelaide branch office and sold off its purpose 
built archive facility (which still stands empty).  As 
a result, if you want to search bankruptcy records 
for South Australia after 1928 you have to travel 
to Perth, National Railway records are in Sydney 
and Army pay roll records for both World Wars are 
in Melbourne.  That is if they haven’t been culled 
and destroyed (and we know that some have been 
destroyed).   No wonder visitor numbers are quite 
low at the Adelaide branch office.  AFFHO has 
written a further letter to the Minister regarding the 
issue of low numbers and the reason that this is the 
case in Adelaide – we await his reply, together with 
a reply to the earlier letter!

…to page 4

Protesters outside the NAA 
Adelaide Office 23 Feb 2010
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…from page 2

Recent advice is that the basic issue is the ‘Effi-
ciency Dividend’ introduced in the 1987/88 budget 
requiring a 1.25% reduction of agencies’ depart-
mental funding.

In 2008, the new Government applied a one-
off 2% efficiency dividend on top of the ongo-
ing efficiency dividend. This was part of its 
election commitment to responsible economic 
management.  ... After 20 years of the efficiency 
dividend, however, many small agencies report 
that they are no longer able to find genuine 
efficiency savings. To meet the efficiency divi-
dend requirement, many small agencies have 
resorted to reducing or discontinuing activities 
that they consider to be lower priority or dis-
cretionary.16 For some agencies, their ability 
to deliver on core functions has been restricted.

www.aph.gov.au/HOUSE/committee/jpaa/effic-
div/report/chapter1.pdf 

 So the time for self congratulation has passed.

The need now is for Australians—particularly those 
in the small states—to argue against the impacts of 
the ‘efficiency dividend’ on small agencies, states, 
and territories.  These are the agencies and the 
populations that are most likely to feel the greatest 

negative impacts of ‘efficiency dividend’ budgets in 
the near future.

The Joint Committee of Public Accounts and Audit 
Inquiry into the effects of the ongoing efficiency 
dividend on smaller public sector agencies provides 
the best basis from which to begin the campaign 
against the effects of the efficiency dividend.

Therefore, the Committee concludes that there 
is a definable group of agencies that are being 
placed in financial difficulty by the combined 
effect of the efficiency dividend, the indexation 
measures and the NPP process. This group is 
defined by their smaller size and their techni-
cal, well-defined roles.

/www.aph.gov.au/HOUSE/committee/jpaa/effic-
div/report.htm 

The AFFHO Council has also been grappling with 
a number of other issues:

•	 Triennial AFFHO Congress—rather than hav-
ing an expression of interest process, establish-
ing a rotation which will give some certainty 
as to where the Congress will probably be held.  
The proposed rotation appears later.

•	 National Family History Week—This will be 
held as usual in the first week of August.  How-
ever, Lesle Berry, who coordinates the Week, 
will be needing support and assistance if it is 
going to be a success.

•	 Inverell District Family History Group lost its 
library through a major fire in the shopping 
arcade where they had their library.  While they 
had made plans for flood, this had not included 
other natural disasters.  While some mate-
rial was backed-up elsewhere and they were 
insured, books and paper based records were 
lost and are not easily replaced.

The next meeting of Council will be the Annual 
General Meeting, so nomination forms will be for-
warded shortly.

Subscriptions are also due!

Andrew Peake 
President

Congress Rotation

In the past AFFHO has sought expressions of inter-
est from member societies to organise the AFFHO 
Congress which is held every three years in Aus-
tralia and New Zealand.  At time we have had more 
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than one expression of interest, sometimes only a 
single expression and at other times, AFFHO has 
had to approach a member society to organise the 
Congress.  Since the first Congress in 1977 con-
gresses have been held in all states and territories 
and New Zealand.

By having a fixed rotation all states, territories and 
New Zealand would have an equitable chance of 
organising a congress.  It would still be possible for 
one of the states/territories to opt out, in which case 
the next place would move forward. The figure in 
brackets represents the number of years since that 
region would have sponsored a Congress:

2012	 South Australia (32))
2015	 Australian Capital Territory (29)
2018 	New South Wales (30)
 2012	Tasmania (30)
2024	 Queensland (30)
2027	 Western Australia (27)
2030	 Victoria (27)
2033	 Northern Territory (27)
2036	 New Zealand (27)

While traditionally congresses have been held in 
capital cities, but there is no reason why the con-
gress could not be held in a regional centre.  There 
is also no reason why a congress could not be 
hosted by a consortium of societies, and not just a 
single society.

Vale
Dr Rica Erickson AM (1908–
2009)

Dr Rica Erickson, who was a Life Member of the 
Western Australia Genealogical Society passed 
away on the 8th September 2009, aged 101. 

Rica was an early member of WAGS.  Her most 
significant achievement was acting as editor of The 
Dictionary of West Australians which appeared in 
four volumes and was published for the State’s ses-
quicentennial in 1979, with a fifth volume in 1987.  
Volume 1 was for Early Settlers 1829–1850; Volume 
2, Bond 1850–1868; Volume 3, Free 1850–1868; 
Volume 4, The Challenging Years 1869–1888; and 
Volume 5, The Golden Years, 1889–1914.  These 
volumes were ‘working copies’ designed to encour-
age public participation in the collection and cor-
rection of family records.  An updated edition 
of four volumes, The Bicentennial Dictionary of 
Western Australians, pre-1829–1888, was published 

for the Bicentenary in 1988.  These volumes were a 
significant contribution to Western Australian and 
Australian family history.  They later inspired a 
similar series in South Australia, the Biographical 
Index of South Australians 1836–1886, and South 
Australians 1836–1888.  While the Dictionary has 
not been repeated in other states and territories, 
many local communities have prepared Pioneer 
Registers and the like, often prepared and published 
by local family history societies.

Rica was born Frederica Lucy Sandilands 10 
August 1908 in Boulder and was the eldest of eight 
children of Christopher and Phoebe Sandilands.  
Rica became a teacher and taught in many WA 
country schools.

In 1934 Rica moved to Bolgart to teach and this is 
where she met her future husband, Sydney Erick-
son (1908–1987).  They were married in Fremantle 
in June 1936. The couple bought land at Bolgart 
in 1938, which they cleared and named Fairlea.  
They raised four children: Dorothy, John, Bethel 
and Robin.  Rica and Syd retired from farming and 
moved to Nedlands in 1965.

Over the years Rica has received countless awards, 
honours and accolades.  Apart from being a Life 
Member of WAGS, she was named Western Aus-
tralian Citizen of the Year in 1980 in the category 
of the Arts, Culture and Entertainment.  In 1987 
Rica was made a Member of the Order of Australia 
‘in recognition to the arts, particularly as an author 
and illustrator’. In May 1987 she was awarded the 
Heritage Council of Western Australia individual 
award for life long contribution to heritage in West-
ern Australia. 

Western Ancestor, December 2009

News from member 
Societies
NSW & ACT Association of 
Family History Societies 2010 
Annual Conference

A Most Suitable Place 17–19 September 3010
Bomaderry Bowling Club

Hosted by Shoalhaven Family History Society.

A Most Suitable Place was how Alexander Berry, 
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the first land holder of the Shoalhaven described 
the area when he first sighted this beautiful 
region. 

The application details and  information is 
available at: www.shoalhaven.net.au/fhsconfer-
ence2010

Inverell District Family 
History Group 

In order to manage all the kind offers of books 
etc, we are asking people to fill in a donation 
registration form which is on the web site www.
inverellfamilyhistory.org.au or we can post one if 
necessary.  After our insurance is sorted out and 
we are able to take donations, we will contact 
people. Forms can then be sent to us at PO Box 
367 Inverell 2360.  Please ask people not to send 
anything yet.

 We have been overwhelmed by the wonderful 
support of so many people throughout the fam-
ily history world and are so grateful for this— it 
certainly helps when we feel a bit down.  I can’t 
thank everyone enough.  The loss of our collec-
tion and so many thousands of hours of voluntary 
work over more than thirty years is devastating. 

There may be some confusion about web site and 
emails as we had just altered our address and 
when the fire occurred, had not advised everyone 
as we were still testing everything to make sure 
it was working. People may contact us by email 
at infor@inverellfamilyhistory.org.au or family-
history@northnet.com.au or the secretary Muriel 
Resta home phone [02] 6722 1893, mobile 042 
822 1893 or Ann Hodgens home phone [02] 6721 
1487 or mobile 042 721 1485.  The mail address 
is IDFHG Inc PO Box 367, Inverell NSW 2360. 

Whilst we have much to do, and managing each 
day is sometimes hard, we are getting there 
slowly.

Thank you again to everyone.

7th Victorian Family History 
State Conference

The border and beyond 28–30 May 2010
Clubmulwala Yarawonga VIC

Presented by the Victorian Association of Fam-
ily History Organisations in conjunction with the 

Yarrawonga Family History Group.

The application form and information booklet is 
available at: www.vafho.org.au

Contact the convenor for more information and 
expressions of interest: PO Box 10 Glen Waverley 
VIC 3150  mullum36@bigpond.com 

News and Notices
29th International Congress 
of the Genealogical and 
Heraldic Science

This Congress, with the theme Identity in Geneal-
ogy and Heraldry, will be held in Stuttgart, Ger-
many from the 12th to 17th September, 2010.  The 
Congress is supported by Pro Heraldica, Stuttgart 
and Wappen-HEROLD, of Nurtingen under the 
general auspice of the Confederation Internationale 
Genealogie et Heraldique.  The Lecture site will be 
the Le Meridien Hotel and the opening reception at 
the Neues Schloss.  There is an extensive support-
ing program and a number of excursions to several  
neighbouring castles.  Further details on their web 
site at www.congress2010.info 

General Registry Office – 
England and Wales

Certificates will increase in price from £7.00 to 
£9.25 as from 7 April 2010.

New Publications

Parliamentary Papers for the Colony of Victoria: 
An Index of ‘Ordinary People’, Volume 3.

This exciting index on CD follows the publication 
of volumes 1 and 2, and helps:

•	 Family historians can search the name index for 
occurrences of a family name and flesh out the 
skeletons in the family closet.

•	 Academics and researchers can locate less fre-
quently used primary sources.

•	 Local historians can refer to the list of Parlia-
mentary Reports and using the ‘find’ feature 
on their browser, search for their locality.  A 
Report coves work on the Campaspie Bridge, 
another the purchase of Hobson’s Bay Railway.  
This has resulted in a wealth of information for 
the local history and family researcher.

•	 Social historians, students of aboriginal stud-
ies and behavioural scientists will also find a 
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variety of reports offering unique and creative 
sources.

Used in association with Volumes 1 and 2, these 
three volumes cover the first 30 years of the colo-
ny’s early history.

Available from AIGS Librarian, PO Box 339 
Blackburn VIC 3130 or can be ordered by email: 
bookshop@aigs.org.au Volumes 1 and 2 can be 
purchased for $40.00 or three volumes $60.00 or 
Volume 3 $25.00.

Aliens registered in the Northern Territory 1916–
1921

The index on CD of 93 pages covers 1768 names.  
The index not only contains people who eventu-
ally settled in the Northern Territory, but also those 
who transferred to other places.  In some cases 
there is a date of death and other notations.  The 
Register contains the following information: (not 
all entries have complete information) – Registered 
Number, Full Name of Alien (alphabetical) Regis-
tered at (location), Transferred to or from, Date (of 
Registration), Remarks (mainly nationality).  Some 
entries have additional information.

World War II Evacuation List from the Top End of 
the Northern Territory 1941–1942

This index on CD, contains 2497 names, includ-
ing reference of original record, surname, given 
name, age, sex, nationality, occupation, placement, 
remarks, evacuated from, destination, departure, 
placement.  Not all evacuees returned after the War 
to live in the Territory, some stayed in the area they 
were evacuated to.

Aliens costs $30.00 including postage and Evacu-
ations costs $25.00 including postage. Both CDs 
available from the Genealogical Society of the 
Northern Territory, PO Box 37212, Winnellie NT 
0821, email: gsntinc@bigpond.net.au 

Queensland Founding Families

Biographies of families living in Queensland prior 
to separation from New South Wales

This set of books released 12 December 2009 
produced by Queensland Family History Society as 
a Q150 project was supported by the Queensland 
Government through its Q150 Community Funding 
Program, presents 753 contributed stories of fami-

lies living in Queensland before its separation from 
New South Wales in December 1859. The collec-
tion, produced in a 2 volume set, includes an intro-
duction with a brief history of the Moreton Bay 
region 1824–1859 and a comprehensive index of 
people’s names (approx 16,000). It greatly extends 
the QFHS earlier book of 50 such stories published 
to celebrate Australia’s bicentenary in 1988 and 
complements the QFHS pre-separation name index, 
produced at the same time, to 75 primary research 
sources and now available.

This collection of stories will be released in 2 for-
mats—a soft cover set and a numbered case bound 
set (50 sets only Nos 1–50).

Soft cover: $110.00 inc GST, QFHS personal mem-
bers or contributors to the book $94.00 incl. GST. 
Case bound: $170.00 inc GST, QFHS personal 
members or contributors to the book $145.00 incl. 
GST. P&P Rates: QLD $12.50, NSW $15.60, VIC 
$17.50, SA $19.20, NT $22.10, WA $22.70, TAS 
$21.90.

For postage of multiple sets contact the secretary by 
email: secretary@qfhs.org.au or by mail.

CD Version (2nd edition) – published by the 
Queensland Family History Society, released Janu-
ary 2010

Available from: The Secretary, QFHS, PO Box 171, 
Indooroopilly QLD 4068.

National Burial Index

The National Burial Index version 3 (NBI3) has 
recently been released by the Federation of Family 
History Societies.  The NBI3 covers England and 
Wales and this update is a nearly 40% increase on 
NBI2 with 18.4 million entries.  Cost is £30 or £15 
for an upgrade from NBI2.  More details on their 
web site: www.ffhs.org 

Nick Vine Hall Award

The Award Package has been changed for the Nick 
Vine Hall Award from 2010.  Prizes will now be:

First Prize $300.00 and plaque
Second Prize $100 and certificate
Editors: Certificate

Please check the AFFHO web site for details: www.
affho.org/affho/NVHEntry.pdf
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